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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:02 p.m., on Wednesday, April 5, 2006 in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President
Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary
Members Absent:
Phil McCaffrey 

Others Present:

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources 

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Carol Green, Interim Director, Human Resources

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President/Governing Board 

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Board President Wilkerson announced that the agenda was revised to include the addition of the staff diversity coordinator class specifications (as part of the attachments to the Human Resources of the Consent Agenda) and under the Consent Agenda, item 7. (a), March 15 Board minutes, the name of Joseph Jones should be deleted (page two, paragraph three, line 2).  

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of the agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public. 

6.
REPORTS
(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
Tara Norman, Governing Board Representative, reported that:
--ASSC has finished awarding funding requests.
--“Solano Daze” is upcoming with interactive games like a dunking tank. 
--student elections are taking place this week.

--the Children’s Program request to replace a play structure was handled by Interim Vice President Hendrickson and Dr. Perfumo to whom Ms. Norman extended her appreciation for working with ASSC on the matter.

--she would like to thank Lucky Lofton for replacing trash cans on campus.  
Ms. Norman asked about an update on the Student Development Advisor’s salary.  Dr. Perfumo advised that the request is on the table as we are still in the budget development process. 
Alex Andaluz introduced himself to the Governing Board.  Mr. Andaluz is currently serving as the Academic Curriculum Senator for ASSC. 

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the Academic Senate has met twice (on March 20 and April 3) since the last Board meeting.  At the April 3 meeting, the Senate heard a proposal from Associate Vice President Shatzer to revive the mini-grants program through funding provided by the Educational Foundation. Mini-
grants are no longer funded by AB 1725 as they once were.  A formal proposal on the process using Foundation funding is expected in the near future.  Lengthy discussion was also held on the transfer mission with Robin Arie Donch (while Barbara Pavão is on sabbatical).  Academic Senate President Kropp expressed the Senate’s desire to have a Flex Cal presentation in the fall for the counselors to teach other faculty more about transfer and how they can support transfer in the classroom.  One idea generated from the Senate meeting was to include transfer information on individual course syllabi.  The Senate’s position paper on distance education was also discussed and the possibility of forming a working group to address some of the issues identified in the paper. At the April 3 meeting, Senator John Nagle and Academic Senate President Kropp reported back on a meeting held with Bookstore Manager Jeff Yterdal on timelines and procedures for textbook adoption in an effort to address concerns about bringing down the costs for textbooks.  Some divisions are ordering textbooks online and others need to have training sessions on how to do so.  The Senate voted to formally adopt the position paper on distance education and to set up a working group to address the concerns.  A response to the position paper was delivered by Vice President Field.  The working group has already held its first meeting. Academic Senate President Kropp stated that the Senate talked briefly about two concerns regarding hiring committees; namely, (1) at times, committees were denied access to applications prior to interviews if no formal screening was done and (2) some inconsistencies  about the number of names advanced to the second interview.  The nominations for the distinguished faculty awards have been announced and are due May 1.  Second interviews have been completed for 7 of the full-time faculty hirings for this spring.  The 8th position is pending interviews on April 6. 
(c)
Superintendent

Copies of the full written report were provided to Governing Board members.  

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo pointed out highlights of her report that included:

--the campus will be closed next week for spring break.  
--we are well underway with faculty hirings this spring.  A spread sheet on all job recruitments was attached to the written Superintendent’s Report.  

--the upcoming high school partnerships meeting will be held on April 28 to which Board members are invited to attend.  The next step will be to involve student ambassadors to also reach out to the middle schools.
--the annual trustees conference will be held in La Jolla this year.  Board members were asked to contact Pat Cordry if they were interested in attending.
--the Vallejo Interagency meeting is scheduled for April 11; however, confirmation will be made and Trustee Keith will be notified.  
--we have received acceptance and congratulations from the Accrediting Commission on the Substantive Change Report related to our online education program.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Dr. Jones and everyone who worked with her on the report.

· Bond Update

Board members received a copy of the announcement that was sent out soliciting nominations to the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC).  To date, one nomination has been received.  Nominations close on April 14, 2006.  Dr. Perfumo will keep the Board apprised as this deadline approaches.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
Superintendent/President
(a)
Minutes for the Meetings of March 4 and 15, 2006
Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2005-06; Approval of Class Specifications; Resignation; Gratuitous Service; Employment 2006-07

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings

(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution 05/06-34
(e)
Addendum Agreement with City College of San Francisco for the Centers for Applied Biotechnologies

(f)
Facilities Rental Agreement with Chapman University

Academic Affairs

(g)
Florida Community College Contract Education Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) Agreement

(h)
Agreement for Contract with College Publisher, Inc.

(i)
Small Business Development Center (SBDC) Subcontract with Humboldt State University Foundation

(j)
County of Solano Contract Education Agreement
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 
9.
RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE
(a)
Valeda Franklin and Rob Nielsen
James Ennis, Director of Computer services, spoke on behalf of Valeda Franklin, Lead Information Analyst, who has served the District for over 15 years.  Director Ennis gave a detailed background on Ms. Franklin’s career including data processing, accounting, contract work at home while staying home with her two children, education, then full-time work at Solano supporting matriculation and in 1997, becoming the District’s Lead Analyst in the Computer Center.  Some of Ms. Frankin’s accomplishments include implementing the first e-mail system at Solano, spearheading electronic transcript submittals to Sacramento State, adding online pre-requisite checking at registration, leading the Y2K conversion efforts, adding menu access to the main computer to enhance security, running online services including web registration for students and assisting with two major hardware/software upgrades.  Director Ennis lauded Ms. Franklin for her volunteerism on committees,  graduation  assistance, staffing the information desk and weekend efforts to pull cable for our first network.  Ms. Franklin also served as Solano’s technical representative on the California Community Colleges Software Consortium.  Director Ennis described Ms. Franklin as hardworking, professional, dedicated, ethical, detailed, dependable and the embodiment of our core value to always place students first.  Director Ennis expressed his sincere appreciation for Ms. Franklin as an employee and a person prior to reading a note of thanks from Ms. Franklin.  
Rob Nielsen 
With great sadness, Jeff Lehfeldt, President of Operating Engineers, Local 39, spoke on behalf of Rob Nielsen, Maintenance Technician, who served the District for over 24 years.  Mr. Nielsen passed away last month.  President Lehfeldt acknowledged Mr. Nielsen’s expert knowledge in irrigation, drainage and as an arborist. It is through the efforts of Rob Nielsen and Dennis Stevens that the big oak tree, our beloved College symbol, has been preserved.  Mr. Nielsen implemented a plan to fill the tree with two-part epoxy, a new concept at the time, and he also created the hills near the Student Center, Art Building and Cosmetology.  Mr. Nielsen’s creativity and landscaping skills will be enjoyed by future generations at Solano Community College.

Both employees received a hearty round of applause by Board members and audience. 

Dr. Perfumo introduced two new employees in the audience--Frank Kitchen, Director of Facilities and Deborah Mann, Program Developer, Contract Education and Community Services.  
Board President Wilkerson welcomed Mr. Kitchen and Ms. Mann to Solano Community College.  
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for acceptance of the resignations to retire for Valeda Franklin effective June 6, 2006 and Rob Nielsen (posthumously) February 28, 2006.  The motion passed unanimously. 

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Ballot for California Community College Trustee (CCCT) Board of Directors – 2006

Trustee Ubalde presented the following slate of names recommended by the Board Subcommittee (consisting of trustees Honeychurch and Ubalde) for the full Board’s consideration in filling the 10 vacancies on the 2006 California Community College Trustee (CCC) Board of Directors:   Anita Grier, Rebecca J. Garcia, Brian Conley, Charles Meng, Mary Anne Rooney, Kay Albiani, Paul Fong, Jim Buchan, Judi D. Beck, and Marie Kiersch.   
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the recommended slate of names as presented by the Board Subcommittee.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Human Resources

(b)
Public Hearing and Receipt of CCA/CTA/NEA Openers for Renewal of Their 2006-07 Collective Bargaining Agreement with Solano Community College District  

Leslie Rota, Chair of the SCC CCA/CTA/NEA Negotiation Team, was available to answer any questions from the Board.  The proposal is to reopen on the following articles:  Article 4 Evaluation, Article 19 Workload, Article 20 Salaries and Article 21 Health and Welfare.  

Board President Wilkerson closed the regular meeting and opened the public hearing at 7:32 p.m.  In hearing no comments from the public, Board President Wilkerson closed the hearing and reopened the regular meeting at 7:33 p.m.  

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Ubalde to accept receipt of the reopeners for renewal of the CTA contract.  The motion passed unanimously.

Administrative and Business Services
(c)
Resolution to Relieve John Plane Construction, Inc. of its Bid #06-002 (Vallejo Center Project) Because of Bidder’s Mistake, Resolution No. 05/06-35

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this resolution to the Board to relieve John Plane Construction, Inc. of it’s bid for the construction of the Vallejo Center Project due to an administrative error in submitting the bid. He explained that the California Public Contract Code prescribes the reasons for which a contractor 

can withdraw a bid.  Upon review of the facts described in the Board resolution and the report from Kitchell, the District found that John Plane meets the conditions and therefore recommended adoption of Resolution No. 05/06-35.  
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval to relieve John Plane Construction, Inc. of its bid and adoption of Resolution No. 05/06-35. The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows: 

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE--Makenzie Spillner concurred.

AYES—Vice President Pam Keith, Trustee James M. Claffey, Trustee Denis Honeychurch, Trustee A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Board President Jerry R. Wilkerson

NOES—None 

ABSENT—Trustee Phil McCaffrey
(d)
Building 1700 and Sports Complex Master Planning

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, presented this item to the Board for approval of TLCD Architecture to provide pre-design services for Building 1700 and master planning of the Sports Complex facilities at the Fairfield campus. 

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of an architectural agreement for TLCD Architecture to provide pre-design, programming, and master planning services. The motion passed unanimously. 
(e)
Bid #06-002, Vallejo Center Project

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, requested the Board’s acceptance of Bid #06-002 awarding the Vallejo Center project to Ralph Larsen & Son, Inc. by the District.  The apparent low bidder was Ralph Larsen, Inc., with a base bid of $13,130,000.
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of Bid #06-002 as recommended.  The motion passed unanimously.
(f)
Related Contracts for Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Software and Services

Vice President Hendrickson presented this item to the Board requesting approval of related contracts for Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) software and services. He noted that the contract amounts are in line with the budget presented at the March 15 Board meeting.  Additional items will come forward to the Board as components of the project become operational. 
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of related contracts for ERP software and services in the total amount of $1,476,197.55 as reflected on page 31 of the April 5, 2006 Board attachments. The motion passed unanimously. 

(g)
Construction Change Order Approval for Bell Products – Bid No. 05-006

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, requested the Board’s approval for Change Orders No’s. 2, 3, and 4 to Bell Products’ base contract for the Hydronics Project underground piping. The revised contract amount is as follows:

	Contract Award Amount
	$2,898,000.00

	Prior Change Orders
	$   101,769.00

	Change Order No. 2
	$     60,496.00

	Change Order No. 3
	$     75,347.00

	Change Order No. 4
	$     43,602.00

	Revised Contract Amount
	$3,179,214.00

	Total Project Budget
	$3,503,822.00

	Forecast Project Budget Remaining
	$   316,545.00


Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of Bid No. 05-006 as amended. The motion passed unanimously. 
(h)
Construction Change Order Approval for Alten Construction, Inc. – Bid No. 05-002
Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, requested the Board’s approval for Change Order Numbers 7 and 8 to Alten Construction, Inc. base contract for Buildings 300, 500 and 1500. The revised contract amount is as follows:
	Contract Award Amount
	$2,928,000.00

	Prior Change Orders
	$   202,122.00

	Change Order No. 7
	$   106,440.00

	Change Order No. 8
	$   161,498.00

	Revised Contract Amount
	$3,398,060.00

	Total Construction Budget
	$3,591,633.00

	Remaining Construction Budget
	$   193,573.00


Mr. Colt stated that the above change orders are final and that Interim Vice President Hendrickson is negotiating one final issue. 
Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of Bid No. 05-002 as amended. The motion passed unanimously. 
(i)
Approval of Additional Design Services by TLCD Architecture for Building 1400

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, presented this item to the Board requesting approval of additional design services by TLCD Architecture for Building 1400 at a total cost of $3,840.00:

1.) Additional compensation for extra program meetings, a total of seven meetings beyond the schedule noted in the November 28, 2005 agreement between the District and the Architect.


2.) Additional schematic design meetings beyond the schedule completion of the schematic design phase.

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of additional services by TLCD Architecture. The motion passed unanimously. 

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Sabbatical Leave Report for Spring 2005 – Jim DeKloe

Dr. J. Laurel Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, introduced Professor Jim DeKloe to the Governing Board.  

Jim DeKloe presented a report on his 2004/2005 academic year sabbatical leave. Professor DeKloe’s last sabbatical was in fall 1996 before Solano Community College had a biotechnology program.  Now, Solano Community College’s biotechnology program is world-renown, thanks to Professor Jim DeKloe and the relationships he has developed in Canada, Japan, France and Australia, to name a few.  Other countries have looked to the biotechnology curriculum at Solano College as a model to teach biotechnology.  
Professor DeKloe was involved in a myriad of activities during the past sabbatical leave year.  The following activities only attempt to highlight Professor DeKloe’s accomplishments and volunteerism:  (1) UC Davis speakers’ panel; (2) strengthened ties with current corporate partners; (3) expanded ties with new partners; (4) attended key workshops and conferences; (5) gave talks in 20 states; (6) toured numerous facilities; (7) served as a consultant to Indianapolis to advise local colleges about developing curriculum for their local industry; (8) reviewed the curriculum of other colleges; (9) reviewed and participated in the development of a key biotechnology textbook and lab; (10) developed a relationship with local high schools; (9) established several scholarships for biotechnology students, (11) developed a new short course; 
(12) served as the Regional Director of the national biotech faculty organization Bio-Link; (13) served as the Co-Director of the state funded consortium of Bay Area biotech faculty, the Northern   California  Biotechnology  Center; (14) worked on non-biotechnology curriculum and  (15) assisted with curriculum development for Quality Assurance and Quality Control employees of Amgen (the largest biotechnology company in the world). 
During his sabbatical, Professor DeKloe also worked closely with representatives from the Solano County Workforce Investment Board and the Solano Economic Development Corporation on major marketing efforts to attract biotech companies to Solano County.   
Professor DeKloe informed the Board that when Genentech was searching all over the world for a site in which to locate their Cell Culture Production 2 facility, Vacaville was chosen because of the trained workforce provided by Solano College and UC Davis.  

Professor DeKloe gave special thanks to Jim Mills, Dave Redfield, Math/Science colleagues, Ed Re, President Perfumo, Chris Kucala, the Governing Board, and one satisfied customer, his son (whose life was saved due to his Dad’s involvement with biotechnology).  

Vice President Keith thanked Professor DeKloe for all of his hard work, excellent report and stated that he was truly one of Solano College’s greatest treasures.  Trustee Ubalde expressed gratefulness to Professor DeKloe for all of his volunteerism and marketing the College.  

(b)
Discussion on Proposed Revision to Board Code of Ethics

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, Superintendent/President, indicated that Board President Wilkerson and Trustee Ubalde plan to attend a special workshop regarding how to address violations of the Code of Ethics adopted by governing boards at the annual trustees’ conference.   It was the consensus of the Board that this item return to the Governing Board at a June 2006 meeting.  

(c)
Discussion on Proposed 2006-07 Goals for Solano Community College District Governing Board

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, Superintendent/President, confirmed the proposed topics for 2006-07 Board goals that were developed at the March 4 retreat.  There were no changes made by Board members to the listed topics.  Board President Wilkerson asked that  all of the items listed on page 54 be brought back to the Board with goals, metrics and timelines as suggested by Dr. David Wolf at the next meeting on May 3, 2006.  

(d)
Revised Class Specifications – Employment Development Officer

Carol Ann Green, Interim Director of Human Resources, stated that the revised class specifications combine two important student services into a one-stop center for students.  She expressed appreciation to Vice President Fisher and CSEA for their work on the class specifications.  This item will return to the May 3 agenda under the Consent Calendar.  
12. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements. 

13. 
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustees Keith and Ubalde expressed their appreciation to everyone involved in the Memorial Service for Trustee McKnight for making the ceremony a memorable one and the SCC faculty/staff who took the time to attend.  
Trustee Ubalde announced that he attended the following campus activities:  Drafting Fest, Poetry Reading and Unsung Heroes.  He also introduced a speaker for the Ethnic Studies program.  

Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 8:17 p.m. 

14. 
CLOSED SESSION
(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Carol Green


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 54956.9:


1 potential case

(c)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release 
(d)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation


Superintendent/President

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 8:30 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:03 p.m. 

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 9:05 p.m. 

16. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that the Board discussed items 14. (b) and (d), and that there was no reportable action taken in Closed Session. 
17.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:07 p.m. 
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